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NEXT MEETING: AUGUST 24, 2023 @ 6:00 P.M. on the third floor of the municipal building
VILLAGE OF RIDGEFIELD PARK

MINUTES OF THE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

July 27, 2023
Vice-Chairman Gerard Garofalow called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m., it having been duly noted that this meeting is being held in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq., notice of which was published in The Record and the Star Ledger as well as posted on the Village message board. Roll call was taken.  Members present were:   Jeff Hoffman (arrived after roll call), Gerard Garofalow, John Antola, Timothy Arata, Matthew Bilow, Theresa Robinson, and Nelson Nunez.  Not Present: Andre Lam
The minutes of the June 22, 2023, meeting were approved on a motion by Gerard Garofalow and Tim Arata.  All were in favor of the motion.
APPROVAL NOTES:  ANY APPROVALS REMAIN SUBJECT TO THE APPLICANT SECURING CONSTRUCTION PERMITS FOR ALL WORK REVIEWED BY THIS COMMISSION.  ALL APPROVALS FOR SIGNS ARE SUBJECT TO CONFORMANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE AND MUST BE APPROVED AS SUCH BY THE ZONING OFFICER.
IF THERE ARE ANY DEVIATIONS TO WHAT IS APPROVED, ANY AND ALL CHANGES MUST BE PRESENTED TO THE HPC PRIOR TO ANY WORK BEING DONE.  THIS INCLUDES ANY CHANGES IN PLANS, MATERIAL, COLORS, ETC., WHICH HAVE BEEN GIVEN FINAL APPROVAL BY THE HPC.  NOTE:  BACKLIT, INTERNALLY LIGHTED, AND NEON SIGNS ARE NOT PERMITTED) LIGHTED/LED SIGNS ARE ONLY PERMITTED IF THEY ARE INSTALLED 2' INSIDE THE WINDOW. NO FLASHING OR SCROLLING LIGHTS/SIGNS PERMITTED.
Public Comments (not pertaining to applications): Commissioner Olson was present to discuss murals in the historic district.
NEW BUSINESS: 
(23-07-02) Sizzle Bowl, 218 Main Street, submitted an application presented by sign maker NYW LED Solutions Inc., opensigndesign@gmail.com, 568 Broad Avenue, Ridgefield, NJ  07657 201-783-0846. Owner is Yong Su Kim (yongsukim1997@gmail.com, 917-459-1246, 107 Irving Street, Leonia, NJ).  The application is to remove the old awning and install a new flat aluminum sign 28” high x 155” wide, background to be white, with black vinyl cutout letters reading on first line: “SIZZLE BOWL,  second line: 201-514-8554 KOREAN RESTAURANT 218”.  
A motion was made by Matt Bilow and seconded by Tim Arata to accept the application as submitted, work to be done: remove the old awning and install a new flat aluminum sign 28” high x 155” wide, background to be white, with black vinyl cutout letters reading on first line: “SIZZLE BOWL,  second line: 201-514-8554 KOREAN RESTAURANT 218” full details on submitted rendering.  All were in favor of the motion.

(23-07-01) 245 Main RP, LLC, submitted an application through attorney Charles Sarlo (777 Terrace Avenue, Suite 607, Hasbrouck Heights, NJ 07604 Charles.sarlo.esq@gmail.com (201) 288-2665). The application was for adaptive reuse of vacant bank building for multi-family residential with amenity space.  Complete details are listed on the architectural plans submitted. Architect Matt Evans (matt@evansarchitects.com) was in present to discuss changes to this project and application and get feedback. He explained the application in front of the ZB was withdrawn.  The plan now is to keep it as offices and dress it up.
Work planned:  redo windows, take out mansard roof, the drive-through in the first bay will remain for now until a tenant is in the building.  If no one needs the space for a drive through, they will add diagonal parking.  There will no longer be rooftop access.  The facade will remain the same materials and colors. They might keep something decorative.  The brick will remain at the base.  They plan to add more windows after removing the mansard roof.  They plan to put white composite (or possibly aluminum) panels on the front facade; this would partially cover the existing brick. The HPC reminded Mr. Evans brick cannot be painted over.
The HPC gave a description of the intentions of future buildings it would like to see.  A picture of a proposed project on Mt. Vernon Street that was recently approved was shown to Mr. Evans as an example.  The HPC explained this is not what they are mandating be done but wanted him to see a good example of how the building will look.  All materials do not have to be brick.  The HPC is not opposed to other materials. 
The HPC agrees to removal of the mansard roof but would prefer to see brick a little higher up and then introduce the panel on the third level. The HPC would prefer to bring in the metal paneling higher up on the building. The HPC is not against accenting the stairway.  It is not opposed to vertical elements being introduced but maybe in a darker color and not white.  The Mt. Vernon Street building does not have to be copied.
This building is also one of the gateways into the historic district just as is the Mt. Vernon Street project.  The HPC would like to see this building done right for this reason.  The picture of the Mt. Vernon Street project is the type of look the HPC encourages. The HPC is not looking for something modern in the historic district, more like what is seen in Montclair.  Mr. Evans said they will come up with a different facade more in line with what the HPC is looking to see. If they keep it commercial, they will do the facade over again and they will re-submit to the HPC for approval.  The HPC said when it gets to final submission, the HPC would like to see samples of materials, colors, etc.  Mr. Evans showed the preliminary landscape plan to members. They will also be putting in a new handicap ramp in the front. He said if the building is kept as a permitted use, they may not be going before the PB or ZB again.
(23-07-03) Optum, 200 Main Street, submitted an application through Cad Signs, Nikole Ramirez, 169 Lodi Street, Hackensack, NJ 07602 201-0457 ext. 228 permits@cadsigns.net. Work to be done: install two sets of non-illuminated reverse channel letters reading “OPTUM”, H 3’ 2” x w 11” 0”, letters to be MP08528 Engine Orange.

No one appeared for this application.  The HPC had questions as to the accuracy of the orange color.  There is concern about the orange being installed directly on yellow bricks and thought maybe a white background would work better on this building. As a result of concerns as to exact color, the application will be held over until someone can appear to answer questions. An email will be sent to the sign maker.
Murals:  At this time, Commissioner Olson advised that he came to discuss the future of murals in the historic district with the HPC.  He said he is moving to create an arts council and it would probably be advisory at first and not set up like the HPC.  If the HPC agrees, that would be great and then a letter could be sent to the BOC.  If the HPC does not agree, that is your prerogative, and you can send that letter to the BOC.  His opinion is that art should be decided by a board populated by people knowledgeable about that and for that and not by a committee that is not really designed to do such.  If the plan before the PB goes through, the BOC will set up three cultural districts; the historic district will be one with a certain kind of look; the industrial zone will be another and the third will be Bergen Turnpike and the parks areas as well.  They will need something to address the other areas as well.  Commissioner Olson said they should come up with rules for murals.  One rule he liked is there should be no text.  If there’s no text, you can’t get into political arguments.  Matt Bilow said he would give one exception to that.  If it is the town, Ridgefield Park, it should be allowed.  
Commissioner Olson said the town is getting the Styrofoam densifier and they plan to put murals there.  Part of the reason for the murals is to also educate people about recycling and it’s hard to do without words.  There is no design for it yet.

Matt Bilow said he is all for murals. They bring charm to a downtown.  If this town had an old mural from the 1900s, we would be fighting to protect it. He thinks it important that when we allow things like that, there needs to be some controls in place.  It becomes a slippery slope over what is a mural and what is a sign.  There needs to be some control over it in the historic district. The stucco part is fine. Commissioner Olson said as far as painting over brick, there should be a rule such as brick cannot have been painted over in the last four years.  That is his opinion. The HPC should have a say over where it goes.  Commissioner Olson thinks that maybe the HPC should not have control what is painted.

The HPC pointed out that there was a mural painted over a bilco door without consulting the HPC.  That is what the HPC does not want to see happening.  Commissioner Olson said that’s an interesting case because the BOC has discussed this a lot.  There was some discussion about whether the HPC had jurisdiction over sidewalks in the historic district.  The HPC pointed out it is in the guidelines and violations can be issued.  Commissioner Olson said but if the governing body who is the authority wants it, then it will happen.  The HPC pointed out that is what the HPC does not want to see, or everyone will think they can paint their bilco doors.

Matt said he would prefer to see more uniformity on the whole street and, again, there is only so much we can control.  Matt says there are several opportunities within the historic district that would be a good place for murals in the historic district.  It needs to happen with limitations and control. Commissioner Olson said it should not be decided by one person.  The DPW is different because he is the Commissioner for the DPW and public art.  This is only a dumpster, and it can always be repainted. The HPC does not want to see murals popping up on every currently exposed brick wall.  Commissioner Olson said that maybe if this is the way it goes, an application can come in and it ends up going before two boards – one for location and one for content so it doesn’t take months to get approval.

The HPC is looking for balance.  While it is in favor of murals, it still wants things to look balanced at the same time.  Commissioner Olson said that maybe size and location be decided by the HPC, and the arts group decides content.

The HPC explained how it met with Bob-O’s when they wanted to put a mural on the side of their building. The first project was approved but he changed his mind. There were several designs submitted that just were not appropriate for a town mural.  The HPC met with the owner and discussed several options and negotiated what could constitute a mural.  The HPC gave its opinion for a new mural, but it never went forward. The HPC just wants to make sure it directs people to the right context.  The mural needs to enhance the town.
Commissioner Olson feels if different boards are approving murals, it might lack consistency.  He feels that the size and location should not be decided by an arts board; that would not be the job of the arts board.  Matt Bilow said maybe the solution is to have one HPC member on the board.  Commissioner Olson said that right now he has four members on a little committee just to get it going, all members of the Arts Association – the current chair and a current member of the Arts Association, the past artist laureate, and the owner of an art studio.  They are learning there is information that goes along with this, a lot of discussion. Commissioner Olson said the PB believes it should be responsible for murals in industrial areas.  If there are different boards approving content in different areas, that can be troublesome.
Commissioner Olson said he is trying to get back to more public meetings to decide on public art.  Covid kind of stopped that.  There used to be a board of seven people that decided which projects should be done after getting input from the public.

The HPC is insistent that murals cannot become another sign. Murals should have some sort of historic look to them.  A mural needs to be more public art rather than a sign and there should be some sort of consultation with the HPC if there are murals within the historic district.  The town needs to be very careful when it comes to public art but the town must be very careful. The HPC should have some sort of say or vote on murals (public art) in the historic district. This is a slippery slope that needs to be handled carefully and with the proper input from the HPC. Commissioner Olson said that maybe there are a lot of things the HPC would have no interest in such as event planning, but maybe when there is a mural or matters involving the historic district, a member of the HPC should be part of the decision. Commissioner Olson would like to come back to discuss this again. 
Old Business: None at this time.
Correspondence/Notes/Comments: 
· Email dated 6/26/23 from Yong Su Kim Re:  218 Main Street – changes to facade.
· Memo  Re:  Newsletter Deadline is August 18, 2023
· A copy of the Ridgefield Park Code 96-6.4 historic district building, and design requirements was given to all members, so they fully understand the duties and powers of the HPC.  Members were asked to read and review this information for further discussion at the next meeting.
Open matters with Building Dept.:

· Trust LLC (165 Main Street) – a new business has installed unapproved signage.
· Main Street Chemist (213 Main Street) – installed signage without approval.
· Wahizza Pizza (213 Main Street) – mural installed on bilco doors with no approval.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:20 p.m. on a motion made by John Antola and seconded by Tim Arata .  All were in favor of this motion.

The next meeting is scheduled for August 24, 2023.  


Respectfully submitted,

Barbara DeLuca
cc:  Building Dept./Zoning Board/Planning Board


Barbara DeLuca
       Sizzle Bowl, 218 Main Street




       Optum, 200 Main Street

       Paul Sarlo, Esq., Matt Evans, Architect, 245 Main Street


